Migration Letters

March 2022 Volume: 19, No: 2, pp. 246-262 ISSN: 1741-8984 (Print) ISSN: 1741-8992 (Online) journals.tplondon.com/ml



Received: 9 October 2021 Accepted: 7 December 2021 DOI: https://doi.org/10.33182/ml.v19i2.9995

The Iraqi Jewish Immigrants and The Impact of Transferring Their Documents to The United States

Mustafa H. Ahmed¹, Raid J. Suleiman², Ridha A.Hussein³

Abstract

A special unit of the US forces found a collection of rare books and documents in the Iraqi Intelligence Headquarters in Baghdad. This collection represents the history of the Iraqi Jewish community and was later known as the Iraqi Jewish Archive. The archive was transferred to the United States of America for conservation and restoration. An agreement was signed to renew the period of stay of the archive in America, and the renewal agreement was signed in 2014, stipulating that the archive would be returned in September 2018. Washington did not fulfill its pledge to return the archive to Iraq even after 3 years from the expiration date of the specified time. This study addresses the following research questions: The legality of the archive transfer process? Further, what are the economic consequences of keeping the archive in the United States for more than eighteen years? Finally, what practical steps have been taken at the technical level?.

Keywords: Iraq, Iraqi Jews, Jewish archive, United States, NARA, American invasion.

1. Introduction

Iraq, also known as Mesopotamia, is located in West Asia and was home to one of the earliest civilizations on earth. Iraq is bordered by Turkey to the north, Iran to the east, Syria to the west, and Saudi Arabia to the south. In that region of the planet, great civilizations such as Sumer, Akkad, Babylon, and Assyria were founded. In 1920, the first temporary administration was established following the fall of the Ottoman Empire, and in 1921, King Faysal I, the first king of Iraq, established the Iraqi state. After a violent coup in 1958, Iraq adopted republican rule (britannica.com). Thus, republican authority persisted until 2003, when the

United States invaded Iraq and on April 9, 2003, Baghdad fell to American forces. In numerous political, economic, social, security, and cultural spheres, the occupation has had calamitous consequences for Iraq. Immediately following the occupation of Baghdad, the Iraqi cultural sector was subjected to extensive and deliberate destruction. Public and academic museums and libraries were direct targets for larceny, destruction, and arson (Emberling& Gibson, 2008). All these aggressive actions occurred under the watchful eyes of the American occupation forces, who were tasked with maintaining security at the time.



Al Hussein Bin Talal University- Library & information Science Department, Ma'an- Jordan, <u>mustafahamdi@hotmail.com</u>, ORCID 0000-0001-9289-0984

² Al Hussein Bin Talal University- Library & information Science Department, Ma'an- Jordan, raidjameelsuleiman@gmail.com, ORCID 0000-0001-6247-826x

Mustansiriyah University- library and Knowledge Management Department, Baghdad- Iraq, ridha@uomustansiriyah.edu.iq, ORCID 0000-0003-3017-2199

The Iraqi Museum in Baghdad was one of the primary cultural targets that were plundered from because it housed artifacts dating back to before 4000 BC (Sigal,2018). Numerous state ministries had files comprising a great deal of security, political, economic, and legal information looted and stolen. It should be noted that thousands of Iraqi state files were taken during incidents of looting and theft that occurred immediately after the end of the second Gulf War in 1991, specifically in the Kurdish-controlled northern provinces of Iraq. These documents were sent to the United States, where they were preserved at the Hoover Institution at Stanford University until their return to Iraq in 2020. (Gordon,2020).

After the occupation of Baghdad, specifically in May 2003, there was a special American force known as MET Alpha whose mission was to seek for Iraqi weapons of mass destruction, with the assistance of some Iraqi National Congress opposition members. This force received word that the intelligence headquarters in Baghdad contained unique copies of the Talmud. The task force was temporarily tasked with locating and acquiring these copies (Montgomery, 2013). More than 2,700 volumes and tens of thousands of documents were discovered by this force in the basement of the Iraqi intelligence headquarters. This archive of uncommon books and documents represents the Jewish community of Iraq (Ijarchive.org).

1.1 The religious and ethnic distribution of Iraqi society

Since antiquity, Iraq has served as a breeding ground for numerous religious, sectarian, and ethnic components, some of which are original and have their origins in the ancient civilizations of Mesopotamia, and others of which are endemic and originated from various neighboring and distant regions over extended periods of time. Since the Islamic conquest, the Arab-Islamic character has dominated in terms of influence and presence (Rasheed,2015). In certain periods of Iraq's history, however, other factors have exerted an overwhelming influence. The Arab-Islamic character of modern-day Iraq, which was founded in 1921, was evident, and the phenomenon of minorities did not pose any significant challenges. The last field census was conducted in 1997, when the population of Iraq was 22,017,982 (Reuters,2008).

With the exception of the preponderance of Arab Muslims (Shia and Sunni), other religious and ethnic groups are dispersed across nearly the entirety of Iraq. Kurds are the second-most populous ethnic community in Iraq, comprising between 15 and 19 percent of the population. Religiously and sectarianity-wise, 97% of Kurds are Muslims, of which 80% are Sunni and 17% are Shia (Minority Rights Group International). Christian and Sabean Kurds account for 3% of the total Kurd population. After Muslims, Christians are the second-largest religious minority in Iraq, and a significant portion of them are considered the original inhabitants and descendants of Iraq's ancient civilizations. They are also among the world's earliest converts to Christianity. In the first century A.D., Christianity arrived in Mesopotamia, and Iraqi Christians played a crucial role in shaping the modern character of Iraq. In general, it was not known that Christians were subjected to religious discrimination in Iraq throughout history. In the years following the 2003 invasion of Iraq by the United States, the number of Christians decreased by 83 percent. In 2017, their population declined from approximately 1.5 million to only 250,000(Goldberg 2019).

1.2 Iraqi Jews

Prior to Nebuchadnezzar's expulsion of the Jews from Palestine to Babylon in 597 B.C., Jews resided in Iraq for more than 2,500 years. The Jews of Iraq were involved in every aspect of society, including as bankers, physicians, engineers,

economists, businessmen, farmers, judges, musicians, singers, ministers, and rabbis (Maldonado, 2018). However, their economic activity has surpassed their other activities. This was a characteristic shared by all Iraqi Jews. In 1889, they managed the first bank to be established in Baghdad, and then they managed the English institutions. According to reports, Iraqi merchants did not recognize the significance of banking services, so this bank "went" to their stores in the Baghdad market. Youssef Smouha, a Jew, was walking around them in the morning, accompanied by an assistant bearing money bags (Al Rubaiy, 2012). Youssef did not wish to continue in this position, so he swiftly left for Britain, immigrated to Egypt to become one of its wealthy citizens, and constructed the tourist city of Smouha. Smouha's story was one of hundreds of tales of prominent Iraqi Jews who emerged from the diaspora. Families such as the Sassoons and the Sheldons, whose sons held ministerial positions in Britain, can also be mentioned. However, when the Mamluk governor of Baghdad became furious with "Sarafi Bashi," he fled to the Iranian city of Abi Shahr. There, within ten years, he established the renowned trade and public relations family of David Sassoon, and then he established the "Rothschilds of the East" in Britain (Jewish Encyclopedia).

Sassoon Eskell, the interpreter of the Ottoman governor of Baghdad and later the vizier, was also the head of the Jewish money merchants, comparable to the Central Bank governor of today(Simon,2010). The Jews of Iraq paid considerable attention to education and the establishment of schools, some of which were exclusively for Jews while others were open to all Iraqis. Mir Basri believes that the establishment of a branch of the Paris Alliance School in Baghdad in 1865 and the inauguration of the Suez Canal in 1869 contributed to the advancement of Jews in Iraq(Basri,1993).

History has not forgotten the contribution of Iraqi Jews to the establishment of the modern Iraqi state in 1921 and the subsequent Iraqi Renaissance. Sasson

Eskell was the first Minister of Finance, and with his shrewd administration, Iraq began selling its crude in gold pounds rather than paper currency in 1925, after insisting on this transaction with the British side during negotiations. Later, the Iraqis recognized the significance of his position and its positive influence on the Iraqi economy (Halperin,2021). However, the British intervention precluded Sassoon from becoming a minister once more. Sassoon was the first person in Iraq's history to coordinate both the fiscal budget and the tax structure on modern foundations. He had participated in the 1921 Cairo Conference, presided

over by Winston Churchill and devoted to the establishment of the Iraqi monarchy (Faught, 2022).

Director General of Accounting and Finance, Iraqi Jew Ibrahim al-Kabir, was the first to introduce the Iraqi currency in 1932, replacing the Indian Rupee and the Turkish Lira. Suleiman Anbar founded "Tafakur" in Arabic and Turkish in 1912. In addition, he participated alongside Tawfiq Al-Suwaidi (later Prime Minister) in the 1913 Arab Conference held in Paris. In 1928, Menachem Saleh Daniel founded the "Islamic Orphanage" in Baghdad with his own funds. Salim Daniel was the first Iraqi Jewish civilian aviator, flying from London to Baghdad in 1930(Kallo,2020). The political Jews of Iraq were not opportunists; therefore, it is important to note that Ezra Menachem Daniel opposed Regent Abd al-Ilah's 1943 endeavor to expand his powers.

The memory of the Iraqis, particularly the Baghdadis, preserved numerous anecdotes for the first neurologist in Iraq, the Jewish Jackie Abboud, who oversaw the establishment and administration of the mental hospital and died as a British expatriate. Mir Basri was one of the last prominent Jews to leave Iraq in 1974in the hope of a better situation, and he was an irreplaceable expert. He

worked in the Ministry of Foreign Affairs and the Ministry of Trade, represented Iraq at multiple conferences, including Orientalists' conferences, and attended the Marbed poetry festival in 1969 (Schlaepfer, 2011).

After the British annihilation of the Rashid Ali al-Kilani movement in the spring of 1941, Shiblak noted that Baghdadi Jews endured their first significant act of violence. On June 1 of that year, two days of riots broke out in the capital, during which approximately 250 people, the majority of whom were Jews, were injured or murdered. These incidents left the Jews in Iraq with a psychological trauma and diminished their sense of security. However, they did not gravitate toward Zionism until eight or nine years later, a period of approximately eight to nine years. After the establishment of the State of Israel, the situation of Jews in Iraq began to deteriorate as the Iraqi government imposed strict restrictions on their travel abroad, froze their property and assets, and sought to bar them from joining the army, police, and public services (Shiblak, 1986). The government of Tawfig Al-Suwaidi adopted Law No. 1 of 1950 on March 4, 1950, after the House of Representatives and the Senate had approved it. The new law was enacted as a supplement to the decree revoking Iraqi citizenship (No. 62 of 1933), which authorized the Council of Ministers to "revoke Iraqi citizenship from any Iraqi citizen who wishes to freely choose to leave Iraq permanently." When it issued the law to revoke citizenship, the Iraqi government did not place any restrictions on the properties and assets of those wishing to immigrate to Iraq. However, on March 8, 1951, the Iraqi government issued a law regarding the confiscation of the properties and assets of Iraqi Jews who had been stripped of their citizenship. In order to flee Iraq, thousands of Jews waited in line at the immigration registration offices. On June 5, 1951, all 105,000 Iraqis who had been authorized to depart the country arrived in Israel. According to Ozair (Ozair, n.d.), the majority of Iraqi Jews fled the country with nothing because they were only permitted to bring clothing and a single trunk. According to Meir-Glitzenstein, between 1950 and 1951, 125,000 Jews born in Iraq immigrated to Israel. (Meir-Glitzenstein, 2021).

2. Problem statement and Methodology

In the Iraqi Intelligence Headquarters in Baghdad, a special detachment of US forces discovered a collection of rare books and documents. This collection, which subsequently became known as the Iraqi Jewish Archive, documents the history of the Iraqi Jewish community. The archive was transferred to the United States of America in order to undergo conservation and restoration. The transfer operation was authorized by a letter from the Chairman of the State Board of Antiques and Heritage (SBAH) in Iraq to Paul Bremer, the leader of the Coalition Provisional Authority (CPA). After the invasion of Iraq, a transitional government called the Coalition Provisional Authority (CPA) was constituted. The agreement to extend the archive's stay in the United States was renewed in 2014, and stipulated that the archive would be returned in September 2018

(Dolsten, 2018). Washington did not accomplish its promise to return archives to Iraq even five years after the specified deadline had passed. New initiatives emanated from Baghdad to restore the archive, which characterized as a "treasure" and comprised a significant portion of the country's documentary memory. Transferring the archive to the United States and storing it there for a protracted period of more than eighteen years has legal, economic, and technical repercussions. This addresses the subsequent article questions: The legitimacy of the procedure for transferring archives? What are the economic ramifications of retaining the archive in the United States for over

eighteen years? Finally, what technical measures have been implemented in practice?

Sources directly relevant to the Iraqi Jewish Archive were collected in order to study them and extract information. The gathered sources were diverse in their forms, including academic articles, newspaper articles, international agreements, official websites, government documents, and United Nations documents.

During the process of gathering sources, the researcher observed that there were fewer scholarly articles on this topic than other categories of sources. This indicates a lack of academic interest in this topic, and at the same time, it motivated the researchers to conduct this study in order to make a qualitative

contribution to the academic literature on this subject. The relevant literature was reviewed, followed by a description of the Iraqi Jewish archive collection and a discussion of the legal, financial, and technical implications of transferring the archive to the United States. On the legal side, the issue was discussed in light of bilateral agreements signed between Iraq and the United States, as well as international agreements regarding the preservation of national heritage during wartime. Regarding the financial aspect, the data was analyzed, and the financial revenues generated by displaying a portion of the Iraqi Jewish archive's documents were estimated. On the technical side, the technical plans and procedures that NARA implemented to preserve and maintain the archive were examined.

3. Literature review

In 2008, a group of Iraqi Jews from various countries gathered in London to form the global organization WOJI (World Organization of Jews from Iraq). According to a press release, the purpose of the establishment of this organization was to maintain and protect community assets for the Jews in Iraq, in addition to safeguarding their cultural heritage. This organization's mission includes rescuing and restoring Jewish transportable property such as turahs and marriage records. Fischbach referred explicitly to Jewish efforts to reach Iraqi Jewish property, as declared by this organization and others. In addition, he revealed that the Israel-based BJHC (Babylonian Jewry Heritage Center) has taken on some Iraqi artisans who were secreted into the country in recent years. Fischbach referred to the persistent efforts of Jewish organizations, both inside and outside of Israel, to reclaim the Iraqi Jewish archive. Such overt and covert initiatives had been successful in obtaining certain artifacts. (Fischbach, 2008).

Rosenberg provided a brief historical overview of the situation of Iraqi Jews in the middle of the 20th century. According to his perspective, he focused on the events preceding their migration to Israel and how their property was confiscated. In addition, he acknowledged the US invasion of Iraq and stated that the archive was discovered there; per the 2003 agreement with the Iraqi government, the archive should be returned to Iraq. Rosenberg argued in his article that the archive should not be returned to Iraq on the grounds that it had been taken from its rightful owners and that no one in Iraq currently cares about or needs this archive. Since he admitted that the archive was transferred from Iraq in 2003 in accordance with an agreement with the Iraqi government and should be returned to Iraq in accordance with the terms of this agreement, it is clear that this opinion is founded solely on personal opinion and not on legal evidence. (Rosenberg, 2014).

Leff compared what occurred in Baghdad at the start of the American occupation, when looting of the Iraqi Museum began, to what occurred in

Europe at the start of World War II, when the Allies protected museums from looting and devastation. He believed that it was inappropriate to use the term archive to characterize the Iraqi Jewish collection because it lacked the scientific requirements of an archive. According to the agreement signed with the Iraqi government, the LEFF deliberated whether the archive should be returned to Iraq or sent to Israel, as many Jews desire. Additionally, he mentioned that international law prohibits the transfer of property from occupied nations. According to the agreement, the archive should be returned to Iraq, although the opponents of returning the archival collection justified their opposition on the grounds that it would be extremely difficult to access the archive if it were returned to Iraq, as well as the fact that the archive is a cultural heritage,

according to them. The author noted that due to the Internet accessibility of the archive as a result of the digital preservation efforts conducted by NARA, the archive could be accessed at any time and by anyone. As Iraq is obligated by an agreement with the United States to return the archive to it, and as the Jews believe that the archive is a cultural inheritance for them and their grandfathers who were forced to leave it in Iraq due to compelling historical circumstances, he attempted to be objective when he stated that perhaps both parties have the right to own the archive. (LEFF, 2013).

Guttman noted that there was a campaign by Jewish activists and members of Congress to halt the process of returning the archive to Iraq, despite the fact that there was a clear agreement in this regard and the US State Department had officially stated that the archive had to be returned to Iraq in accordance with the agreement signed by both parties. He added that Jewish lobbyists were attempting to circumvent the courts due to the difficulty of obtaining a legal ruling that prohibits the return of the archive to Iraq (Guttman, 2013).

The most significant aspect of Hoffman's article was that members of Congress from both the Republican and Democratic Parties wanted to review the agreement with the Iraqi government to prevent the return of the archive to Iraq. Hoffman also indicated that the defenders of the archive's non-return were confident that the archive would remain in the United States, and that they were developing a long-term strategy to resolve the issue definitively with the Iraqi government. (Hoffman,2018).

Basri and Dangoor asserted that the Jewish archive was stolen from its original proprietors; therefore, the 1945 Hague Convention required its return. They emphasized the significance of the United States not signing agreements with certain nations, including Iraq, because these nations enact laws comparable to ethnic cleansing laws. The authors verified that the archive was in poor condition when it arrived in the United States, but after preservation and digitization efforts by NARA, the archive is now in better condition. (Basri and Dangoor ,2018).

The Jewish community was uncertain as to whether the archive would be returned to Iraq. In his article, Markoe answered the query (yes) and stated that the archive was expected to be returned in the summer of 2014, although there were plans to delay its return. After training a group of Iraqi specialists in conservation and maintenance procedures, the US State Department assured that the Iraqis would be able to maintain the archive. Markoe also mentioned that the State Department reported discussions with Iraqi officials and the World Organization of Jews from Iraq regarding the archive's final disposition. For the first time, a third party (the World Organization of Jews from Iraq) was mentioned in relation to the Iraqi Jewish Archive. Determining the legal standing of this organization in the archive-related discussions between Iraq and the United States is necessary (Markoe, 2014).

Schumer, the minority leader in Congress, urged the State Department not to return the archive to Iraq because it once belonged to the country's defunct Jewish community. Dolston noted that Schumer argued that it was illogical to return the archive to Iraq and deny the Jewish community access to it after its discovery in poor condition and after preservation efforts had been performed (Dolston, 2017).

According to Robin, the archives were due to be returned in June 2017. He indicated that the Iraqi ambassador in Washington had validated Iraq's ownership of the archive and that Iraq was willing to discuss the matter with the American side in order to reach a constructive solution regarding access to the archive and the sharing of these documents (Robin, 2017).

Julius noted that the digitization of the archive should have concluded in June 2014, and that the Jewish lobby and congressmen exerted pressure on the American government to halt the return of the archive to Iraq. She stated that American forces confiscated thousands of additional documents in addition to the Jewish archive, so why insist on its return? Considering Iraq's political and security conditions, the author's concerns regarding Iraq's ability to protect the archive from theft and destruction are undoubtedly valid. Julius emphasized the significance of the Jewish community's access to the original copies of the archive because reproductions lacked the psychological impact of the originals (Julius, 2014).

Tenorio mentioned the pressure exerted on the State Department by congressmen and the Jewish lobby in order to prevent the return of the archive to Iraq. In addition to the Iraqi Jewish Archive, Tenorio indicates that there were millions of documents confiscated by American forces after the occupation that were not returned to Iraq. In addition, he mentioned that there were calls for a reevaluation of the provisions of the signed agreement with Iraq regarding the preservation of the archive and the date of its return to Iraq. Tenorio questioned the security of the archive if it were returned to Iraq (Tenorio,2016).

Tugend revealed that he inquired about the State Department's stance on the archive issue. The spokesperson for the State Department responded that the United States was committed to returning the archive in accordance with the agreement reached with the Iraqi side. The spokesman added that Iraq agreed in May 2014 to extend the archive's stay in the United States for preservation and digitization purposes only (Tugend, 2015).

Hatuqa indicated in her article on the Al-Jazeera website that Iraqis were angry about the delay in returning the archive to Iraq. On the other hand, she cited the opinion of Bashkin, a historian at the University of Chicago, that there was a feeling that the Americans had taken what was not theirs, in addition to the destruction of libraries and museums after the American invasion of Iraq. Some members of Congress and the Jewish lobby exerted pressure on the American administration to prevent the return of the archives to Iraq, according to the author. At the same time, she cited the opposing view of Israeli-American journalist Assaf Shalev, who stated that the failure to return the archive to Iraq would heighten the sensitivity of third-world nations, some of which are susceptible to the theft of their cultural heritage (Hatuqa, 2018).

In one of the few pro-returning-the-archive-to-Iraq articles, Samuel explained her stance by arguing that returning the archive to its original location would strengthen the historical position of the Iraqi Jews in their original society, where they were a thriving community and participated in numerous aspects of social, political, and scientific life in Iraq. She also discusses the pressure exerted by the Jewish lobby and a number of members of Congress on the US administration to

renegotiate the agreement with Iraq regarding the archive, and she explains the justifications for not returning the archive to Iraq from the perspective of those who oppose doing so (Samuel, 2014).

Eldar wrote that the Iraqi government, via its ambassador in Washington, persisted on emphasizing that the archive's return to Iraq was inevitable. According to the author, the Iraqi government asserts that the archive contains the history and civilization of one of the constituents of the Iraqi people and, therefore, must remain in Iraq (Eldar, 2015).

A compilation of principles gleaned from the reviewed literature on this topic. The Iraqi Jewish archive comprises documents stolen from their original owners, the Iraqi Jews, after they were expelled from the country. This archive must therefore be returned to its original proprietors. Before considering returning the archive to Iraq, it is essential to take into account the significant time and resources that have been devoted to the recovery and preservation of the archive, as it was in a very poor state. Since 2003, successive Iraqi governments have not actively demanded the return of the Iraqi Jewish archive, and there were no legal or practical measures to compel the United States to return the archive to Iraq.

In the same government context, it is notable that the US State Department has always indicated its commitment to the agreements signed with Iraq on this issue and to returning the archive to Iraq in its statements regarding this matter. The unstable security situation in Iraq and its repercussions on the archive if it is returned to Iraq, as well as the possibility of the archive being lost, taken, or destroyed, are among the points that have been mentioned in multiple articles. The previous points, which we mentioned in the literature and referred to, were used to defend the position that the archive should not be returned to Iraq and the necessity of preserving it in the United States.

4. Description of the Collection

The collection, also known as the Iraqi Jewish Archive, is comprised of 27 aluminum boxes containing thousands of Jewish sacred books written in Hebrew and Arabic. In addition to other materials, these boxes contain Torah scrolls, Prayer books, sacred books with commentary, books on Jewish law, and Hebrew language instruction books for children. The printed books date back to the close of the nineteenth century and the start of the twentieth. The volumes have been gathered from various locations, including Baghdad, Warsaw, and Venice. The archive contains a 1568 edition of the Bible printed in Venice by Giovanni de Gara. Some of the Arabic collections in the archive are written by hand, while others are printed, and they all pertain to the Jewish community in Iraq. In addition to handwritten materials generated by the Iraqi Jewish community, this collection contains personal documents issued by the Iraqi government (Montgomery, 2013). The archive contains 2,700 books and tens of thousands of documents, according to information sources (IJArchive.org). In addition to 48 Torah scrolls, the archive contains the Babylonian Talmud, which dates back to the 18th century. The archive contains a Jewish calendar for the year 1972-73 in both Arabic and Hebrew, as well as various documents that explain the life of Jews in Baghdad during the 20th century, such as communal records, Jewish school records, university applications, commercial records, and family photographs (Leff, 2013).

It is noted that approximately 70% of the archive consisted of documents written in the Hebrew language. Up to 25 percent of documents are written in Arabic,

while the remainder are written in other languages. In addition, the archive comprises the Jewish mystic text Zohar (Dolsten, 2018).

5. Discussion

Although information is available regarding the description of the documents in the Iraqi Jewish Archive, which is mentioned in a section of the collection's description, in terms of the variety of sources, languages, and subjects, the number of documents is unknown. The absence of precise statistics in the documents is a dubious fact. Since 2003, when the collection was transferred to the United States, the authorities responsible for that collection, whether in Iraq or the United States, have not issued any number of specified collection volumes. The National Archives and Records Administration (NARA), which was responsible for the collection's maintenance, preservation, digitization, and cataloging, made no statement regarding the quantity of documents contained in this archive. Nonetheless, it is logical that after conducting all of these technical operations on the archive, a precise document count will become available. The availability of an accurate quantity of documents is essential for document control and the management of all technical operations' associated costs. A very significant question arises based on the information provided: what is the actual number of documents in the Iraqi Jewish archive? This query has not yet been responded to.

Prior to its transfer from Iraq, the collection is neither counted nor mentioned in any of the available sources of information on the subject. After its discovery in a cellar, the physical condition of the archive was waterlogged, which could make the counting process very difficult. Counting archive documents should have begun promptly following the completion of the collection's recovery and prior to beginning the archiving, photocopying, and indexing processes. Counting operations should be conducted with the participation of both Iraqi and American officials in order to ascertain the actual number of documents in an official capacity. Since one of the Iraqi Torah manuscripts was discovered in Tel Aviv on January 22, 2015 (Estrin, 2015), the absence of a joint official inventory procedure for Iraqi Jewish archive documents has posed difficulties for both parties.

5.1 Effects of the Iraqi Jewish Archive transfer

The process of transferring the Iraqi Jewish archive to the United States has multiple repercussions that must be taken into account. The following are the consequences:

5.1.1 legal aspects

In May of 2003, a special American force (MET Alpha) discovered the archive, which was in poor condition due to extended exposure to rainwater that had flooded the archive's basement. A working party from the National Archives and Records Administration (NARA) arrived in Baghdad on June 20, 2003, following high-level contacts between the Coalition Provisional Authority (CPA) and Washington officials. The mission of the NARA working group was to conduct a preliminary evaluation of the archive and to determine the necessary technical operations based on the archive's capabilities (NARA, 2003). At this juncture, it is important to note that neither official nor unofficial information sources indicate archive transfers from Iraq to the United States. As previously indicated, the archive was damaged because it had been stored in a basement that had been flooded with rainwater for some time. The archive required immediate technical treatment and preservation to prevent further damage. A

255 The Iraqi Jewish Immigrants and The Impact of Transferring Their Documents to The United States

decision was made to relocate the archive outside of Iraq due to the poor security conditions and absence of electricity.

Due to the poor condition of the archive, time was crucial to its recovery. a single informational source Specified the precise date of the archive's discovery, which was on May 6, 2003 (ijarchive.org). On August 17, 2003, the chairman of the State Board of Antiquities and Heritage (SABH) approved the transfer of the archive with the condition that it be returned after two years (http://www.dcoxfiles.com/sbahcpa2003.pdf). This indicates that approximately one hundred days passed between the discovery of the archive and the sanction of its transfer. This raises the question of whether it is feasible to store the archive in Iraq for such an extended period of time. This raises the question of whether the transfer of the archives occurred prior to the consent of the SABH chairman.

The sanction to transfer the archive was issued by the chairman of the SABH rather than the intelligence service where the Iraqi Jewish Archive was discovered. On May 23, 2003, the director of the Coalition Provisional Authority in Iraq, Paul Bremer, issued a decision abolishing the Iraqi intelligence service, which may have been the cause of this.

The United States and Britain did not have a legal basis for their invasion of Iraq because they failed to obtain a Security Council resolution authorizing them to initiate military action against Iraq (The Guardian, 2004). Therefore, the invasion was unlawful. Therefore, all of the occupying forces' actions and decisions were necessarily unlawful. The approval of SABH's chairman that the Coalition of Provisional Authorities in Iraq (CPA) relied on to transfer the archive was unlawful because it was issued by an employee working for an illegal occupation authority. Harold Rhode, a former employee of the US Department of Defense's Office of Reconstruction and Humanitarian Assistance, was a member of the team that discovered the archive. In an interview with Lenny Bin-David published by Jerusalem Center Online, Rhode described the situation in detail. Rhode stated, "Anyway, the Americans, since we took over Iraq, had sovereignty, so we appointed representatives for the various ministries, including a representative for the Ministry of Culture. Therefore, the Americans signed an agreement with the Iraqi Minister of American Culture" (Ben-David, 2017). This demonstrates conclusively that the Americans were not persuaded that the transfer of the archives was legal. Some of the documents contained in the Iraqi Jewish archive were personal documents issued by successive Iraqi governments since the establishment of the Iraqi state in 1921; therefore, the documents were the property of Iraqi Jewish individuals as well as the Iraqi government, which issued them.

According to an official State Department statement (Dolsten, 2017), the last agreement to extend the storage of the Iraqi Jewish Archive in the United States mandated the return of the archive in September 2018.

There is another point in this aspect: the United States had signed the Hague Convention of 1954 for the Protection of Cultural Property in the Event of Armed Conflict and ratified the treaty on March 13, 2009. The Second Protocol of the Hague Convention, Chapter 2, Article 9, said that:

- " Article 9 Protection of cultural property in occupied territory
- 1. Without prejudice to the provisions of Articles 4 and 5 of the Convention, a Party in occupation of the whole or part of the territory of another Party shall prohibit and prevent in relation to the occupied territory:

a. Any illicit export, other removal or transfer of ownership of the cultural property;"(UNESCO,1954).

Transferring operations from Iraq to the United States was a clear violation of this international agreement. In light of the illegal transfer of the archive and the fact that it has not yet been returned to Iraq, the Iraqi government or Iraqi citizens have the right to initiate lawsuits against the United States government.

5.1.2 Financial aspect

The issue of archive transfer has an economic component that some may overlook. After the restoration of the archive was completed, a number of public exhibitions were held in cities across the United States, where the archive collections or portions of them were exhibited, as detailed in the following schedule. (ijarchive.org).

Table number (1) Iraqi Jewish Archive exhibits schedule

Place of exhibition	Date
Jewish Museum of Maryland, Baltimore, MD	October 15, 2017 - January 15, 2018
William Breman Jewish Heritage Museum, Atlanta, GA	January 28, 2018 - April 29, 2018
Museum of Biblical Art, Dallas, TX	May 11, 2018 - September 3, 2018
Jewish Museum of Florida - FIU, Miami Beach, FL	December 3, 2015 - February 14, 2016
Richard Nixon Presidential Library and Museum, Yorba Linda, CA	September 4, 2015 - November 15, 2015
National Archives at Kansas City, Kansas City, MO	June 18, 2015 - August 15, 2015
Museum of Jewish Heritage, New York, NY	February 4, 2014 - May 18, 2014
Lawrence F. O'Brien Gallery, National Archives, Washington, DC	November 8, 2013 - January 5, 2014

Visitors were required to pay a fee to enter these exhibitions; consequently, the exhibitions generated revenue for the administrators, but none was shared with the Iraqi government.

There is no information regarding the number of people who attended the exhibitions, as the organizers did not announce these numbers. The existence of such statistics is required for regulating the financial returns from exhibitions. Julius reported that the number of visitors to the exhibitions had reached 16,000 as of May 17, 2014 (Julius, 2014). According to the exhibition schedule, this number applies only to the first and second exhibitions. This implies that it is unknown how many people attended the six other exhibitions. According to the figures provided by Julius, we can make a simple estimate of the remaining exhibition attendees. Inferring the number of visitors to each of the eight exhibitions by dividing the total number of visitors to the first and second exhibitions by two.

16000 / 2 = 8000 visitors for each exhibition

Ticket prices for these exhibitions have been determined based on specific types of visitors, as shown in the table below. (mchekc,2015).

257 The Iraqi Jewish Immigrants and The Impact of Transferring Their Documents to The United States

Table (2) Ticket prices

Type of visitors	Ticket price	Number of patrons
Exhibiter	10,000\$	10
Curator	5,000\$	8
Historian	2,500\$	6
Archivist	1,800\$	4
Restorer	1,000\$	2
Explorer	500\$	2
Individual	125\$	1
	Total 20,925	Total 33

Based on the table of ticket prices, we can determine the average ticket price by dividing the sum of all ticket prices by the total number of attendees.

total prices of all types of tickets/ total number of patrons

$$20,925 / 33 = $634$$
 average price of one ticket

We can calculate the total number of visitors to the eight exhibitions by multiplying the number of visitors to each exhibition by the total number of exhibitions.

number of visitors to each exhibition * total number of exhibitions

$$8,000 * 8 = 64,000$$
 visitors to eight exhibitions

Consequently, the quantity of ticket revenue for the eight exhibitions can be determined by multiplying the price of a single ticket by the total number of visitors to the eight exhibitions.

price of one ticket * total number of visitors to the eight exhibitions

Thus, this is the approximate revenue generated by the Iraqi Jewish Archive's exhibitions.

The United States government is responsible for determining the exact financial return from these exhibitions, and the Iraqi government has the right to claim all or a portion of those funds.

5.1.3 Technical aspect

Due to the extensive damage caused by flooding in the basement where the Iraqi Jewish archive was kept, it had been subjected to numerous technical processes in order to preserve it. Therefore, the team that discovered the archive made every effort to prevent further damage to the documents. Certainly, preventing archive damage required professional personnel, which was unavailable in Baghdad at the time.

After several communications between the Coalition Provisional Authority (CPA) and the United States government through the Ministry of Defense, the CPA requested that The National Archives and Records Administration (NARA) send a specialized team to assess the condition of the archive and provide preservation recommendations. In June of 2003, the specialized team arrived in Baghdad. The team inspected and assessed the archive onsite and devised a plan for what was necessary in this regard.

The condition of the archive was between moderate and poor when the NARA team arrived. The archives were stored in a large refrigerated truck as a temporary solution to prevent further damage. The NARA team submitted a report to Vice President Dick Cheney and Secretary of Defense Donald Rumsfeld detailing the measures to be taken regarding the archive. The US

government requested NARA's assistance in preserving the collection based on this report. The NARA team's report determined the preservation measures necessary for the collection.

According to the report, the collection should be dried by terminating the conscription and then treating the mold so that maintenance procedures can commence. The collection's substantive, historical, and archival content must then be defined and reformatted, followed by the application of preservation requirements and document reformatting procedures. This phase would also determine the appropriate storage requirements for future use and digitize the collection to ensure that it is accessible and exhibit-ready (NARA, 2003).

NARA's plan for the preservation of The Iraqi Jewish Archive consisted of three phases, each of which included multiple operations. The first phase consisted of a vacuumed freezedrying process that dried the archive while preserving the physical form of the documents. In phase two, archival items were categorized according to their classification, covers and title pages were digitized, and catalogers created a preliminary catalog. During phase Three, a number of tasks were completed, including: the archive's completion of cataloging, conservation

treatment, digitization, and associated metadata; the creation of a website containing a database of the complete documents of the Iraqi Jewish Archive; the provision of fellowships for two Iraqi conservation professionals; and exhibitions in various U.S. cities. The NARA action assessed the cost of maintaining the archive to be a maximum of three million dollars. The database

of the archive can now be accessed through the website (https://ijarchive.org/search) and search operations can be conducted. This is a consequence of the hard work that was completed in the previous three phases. The database comprised 3,846 book and document entries. The database contains more than 2700 published books in addition to tens of thousands of unpublished archival materials. The website provides a search function that facilitates the archival search process. Twenty common search terms are provided to aid the researcher in gaining access to the documents.

6. Conclusions

Beginning with the emigration of Iraqi Jews from Iraq in the early 1950s, one can recapitulate the issue of the Iraqi Jewish Archive. They were subject to stringent travel regulations, as they were only permitted to carry one box. This compelled some of them to abandon their possessions, including personal documents. The documents comprising the Iraqi Jewish Archives were amassed by Iraqi security authorities between 1950 and 2003. On May 6, 2003, the Iraqi Jewish Archive was discovered in a basement of the Iraqi intelligence facility in Baghdad. The archive was discovered in poor condition because it had been submerged in water as a result of the American air raids, which commenced on March 19, 2003, and concluded with the occupation of Baghdad on April 9, 2003. The Iraqi Jewish Archive has been moved to the United States for preservation purposes and has not yet been returned to Iraq.

In the United States, the repatriation of the Iraqi Jewish Archives to Iraq is the subject of an ongoing, heated debate. There are two aspects to this argument: theoretical and practical reasoning. The theoretical aspect focuses on the media-presented opinions and ideas, which are predominantly opposed to returning the archive to its original location in Iraq. In most cases, opposing viewpoints provide justifications, such as the fact that it would be extremely difficult to access the archive if it were returned to Iraq, for not returning the archive and supporting the unquestionable and inevitable retention of the archive in the

259 The Iraqi Jewish Immigrants and The Impact of Transferring Their Documents to The United States

United States. The practical side represents Jewish lobbyists in the United States, who are placing pressure on American legislators and the American administration to reconsider the issue of returning the archive to Iraq, as previously agreed upon by both parties.

On the other hand, on the Iraqi side, the situation can be evaluated based on the official statements that have been published in the media, which indicate that Iraqi officials did not give this issue any noteworthy consideration. Occasional statements by Iraqi officials are merely reactions to information or statements published in American media regarding the non-return of the archive to Iraq. Noting that the successive Iraqi governments since 2004, when the first Iraqi interim government was founded, have not presented a plan for addressing this issue demonstrates the Iraqi government's lack of seriousness. Repercussions of the process of transferring the archive from Iraq to the United States were obscured by the controversy and debate surrounding the issue of returning or not returning the archive to Iraq. Despite their significance, the legal and economic consequences of retaining the Iraqi Jewish Archive in the United States for more than eighteen years have not been discussed.

The Iraqi Jewish Archive must be returned to Iraq in accordance with the agreements between Iraq and the United States and the 1954 Hague Convention for the Protection of Cultural Property in the Event of Armed Conflict.

If the archive is restored to Iraq, it cannot be guaranteed that all documents will be returned. Because the Iraqi party did not conduct an inventory of the archive prior to its transfer to the United States.

The sanction of the chairman of the Iraqi State Board of Antiquities and Heritage (SBAH) to transfer the archive outside of Iraq, which the United States relied on to transfer the archive, is legally dubious for the reasons outlined in the legal aspect of this research.

References

Al Rubaiy, Nabell Abd AL Ameer. May 21,2012. https://www.ahewar.org/debat/show.art.asp?aid=308615

Basri, Carole and Dangoor, David . "The Iraqi Jewish Archive is stolen property that should go back to its original owners". The Hill, Sep 16, 2004 Retrieved from https://thehill.com/opinion/international/385072-the-iraqi-jewish-archive-is-stolen-property-that-should-go-back-to-its

Basri Meer, Eminent Jewish men of Modern Iraq. Jerusalem: Association of Jewish Academics Displaced from Iraq in Israel 1993.(Arabic language)

Ben-David, Lenny. Documentary: The Discovery and Rescue of Iraqi Jews' Patrimony in Baghdad. Will It Now Be Lost?. Jerusalem Center for Public Affairs. 2017. Retrieved from https://jcpa.org/video/documentary-discovery-rescue-iraqi-jews-patrimony-baghdad-will-now-lost/

Burkeman, Oliver. "Ancient archive lost in Baghdad library blaze". The Guardian, Apr 15, 2003. https://www.theguardian.com/world/2003/apr/15/education.books

Britannica. https://www.britannica.com/place/Iraq/The-Republic-of-Iraq

Council on Library and Information Resources. Preserving the Iraqi Jewish Archive. Retrieved from https://ijarchive.org/exhibit/exhibit.

Dolsten, Josefin. "Schumer: Don't return trove of Jewish artifacts to Iraq." Jewish Telegraphic Agency, October, 3,2017. Retrieved from https://www.jta.org/2017/10/03/politics/schumerdont-return-trove-of-jewish-artifacts-to-iraq

- Dolsten, Josefin. "State Department says it is working to extend Iraqi Jewish Archive's stay in US". Jewish Telegraphic Agency, July 19,2018Retrieved from https://www.jta.org/2018/07/19/united-states/state-department-says-working-extend-iraqijewish-archives-stay-us
- Emberling, G., & Gibson, M. (2008). Catastrophe!: the looting and destruction of Iraq's past. Oriental Institute Museum publications.
- Eldar, Shlomi. (2015,October8)."Descendants of Iraqi Jews preserve memories". Al-Monitor. October 8, 2015. https://www.al-monitor.com/originals/2015/10/picture-iraqi-jewish-community-us-exhibit-archives.html
- Estrin, Daniel ." Iraqi Torah scroll makes mysterious journey to Jerusalem". The Associated Press, January 22, 2015. Retrieved from https://federalnewsnetwork.com/national-world-headlines/2015/01/iraqi-torah-scroll-makes-mysterious-journey-to-jerusalem/
- Faught, C. B. (2022). Cairo 1921: Ten Days that Made the Middle East. Yale University Press
- Fischbach, Michael R. "Claiming Jewish Communal Property in Iraq." Middle East Research and Information Project. 248 (Fall 2008).retrieved from https://merip.org/2008/09/claiming-jewish-communal-property-in-iraq/
- Goldberg, Mark Leon." The persecution of Christians in Iraq." June 10, 2019. https://undispatch.com/the-persecution-of-christians-in-iraq/
- Gordon Michael R. "Baath Party Archives Return to Iraq, With the Secrets They Contain." The Wall Street Journal. Aug. 31, 2020. Retrieved from https://www.wsj.com/articles/baath-party-archives-return-to-iraq-with-the-secrets-they-contain-11598907600
- Guttman, Nathan." Should Iraq's Jewish Archives Stay in U.S.?." The Forward, November 3,2013. Retrieved from https://forward.com/news/186632/should-iraqs-jewish-archives-stay-in-us/
- Halperin, Hagit Goral" The Jews of Iraq in Modern Times and My Family's Story" Center for Jewish Studies, Fordham University. January 10,2021. https://jewishstudies.ace.fordham.edu/2021/01/10/the-jews-of-iraq-in-modern-times-and-my-familys-story/
- Hatuqa, Dalia".Iraqi-Jewish archive triggers 'traumatic memories." . Jan,22,2018. Retrieve from https://www.aljazeera.com/features/2018/1/22/iraqi-jewish-archive-triggers-traumatic-memories
- Hoffman, Rafael. "Politicians and Advocates Push to Keep Jewish Iraqi Archive in U.S." Hamodia, July 25, 2018 Retrieved from https://hamodia.com/2018/07/25/politicians-advocates-push-keep-jewish-iraqi-archive-u-s/
- "Iraq rejects offer for half of Jewish archives." The Times of Israel, July18, 2012.Retrieved from https://www.timesofisrael.com/iraq-rejects-offer-for-half-of-jewish-archives/
- Jewish Encyclopedia. Retrieved from https://www.jewishencyclopedia.com/articles/13218-sassoon#anchor2
- Julius, Lyn. "This Miraculous Find Does Not Belong to Iraq. ". March 17,2014. Retrieved from https://www.huffpost.com/entry/post_6656_b_4602861
- Kallo, Matti. "The Jews of Iraq, waiting for an official Iraqi apology." November 1, 2020. https://syriacpress.com/blog/2020/11/01/the-jews-of-iraq-waiting-for-an-official-iraqi-apology/
- Leff, Liza. "Iraqi Jewish Treasures Displayed in D.C. Before Being Shipped Back to
 October 07, 2013. Retrieved from https://www.tabletmag.com/sections/arts-letters/articles/iraqi-jewish-treasures
- Maldonado, Pablo Jairo Tutillo. "How Iraqi Jews are reclaiming their cultural legacy in Israel."Stroum center for Jewish studies. University of Washington. March 27th, 2018 https://jewishstudies.washington.edu/global-judaism/iraqi-jews-music-mizrahi-reclaiming-heritage-israel

- 261 The Iraqi Jewish Immigrants and The Impact of Transferring Their Documents to The United States
- Markoe, Lauren. Iraqi Jewish Archive to go on the road. Washington Post, September 5,2014. Retrieved from https://religionnews.com/2014/09/05/iraqi-jewish-archive-still-go-back-iraq/
- Mchekc. Midwest Center For Holocaust Education Newsletter. 2015 Retrieved from https://mchekc.org/wp-content/uploads/2021/01/Spring2015newsletter.pdf
- Meir-Glitzenstein, Esther (2021). "Terrorism and migration: on the mass emigration of Iraqi Jews, 1950–1951."Middle Eastern Studies, Jun23, 2021 DOI: 10.1080/00263206.2021.1934453
- Minority Rights Group International, World Directory of Minorities and Indigenous Peoples-Iraq,May2018, availableat: https://www.refworld.org/docid/4954ce672.html [accessed 22 July 2023]
- Montgomery, Bruce P." Rescue or Return: The Fate of the Iraqi Jewish Archive." International Journal of Cultural Property (2013) 20:175–200. doi:10.1017/S0940739113000040
- NARA (National Archives and Records Administration). The Iraqi Jewish Archive: Preservation Report 10.02.03. October 2,2003.Retrieved from https://ijarchive.org/sites/default/files/Iraqi%20Jewish%20Archive%20Report%20genfinal%20 100203%202.pdf
- Ozair, Victor (n.d.). Victor Ozair. http://jimenaexperience.org/iraq/about-jimena/personal-stories/victor-ozair/
- Rasheed, Qais Hussein. The importance of cultural heritage in Iraq. World Heritage review: Iraq's heritage, a treasure under threat. Vol: special issue, June 2015. the United Nations Educational, Scientific and Cultural Organization (UNESCO). https://unesdoc.unesco.org/ark:/48223/pf0000233684/PDF/233684eng.pdf.multi
- Robin, Josh. (2017, April 14). Saddam's Jewish Treasures. Daily Beast. https://www.thedailybeast.com/saddams-jewish-treasures?ref=scroll
- Rosenberg, Yair. Don't Return the Iraqi Jewish Archive: Iraq wants the treasures of a Jewish community it persecuted to extinction. Tablet, 2014, JANUARY 30. Retrieved from https://www.tabletmag.com/sections/news/articles/dont-return-the-iraqi-jewish-archive
- Reuters. Survey shows Iraq conflict has killed a million. January 30, 2008. htpp://www.reuters.com/article/uk-iraq-deaths-survey-idukl3048857920080130
- Samuel, Sigal. Send Iraqi Jewish Archive Back Where It Belongs. The forward,2014,February6.Retrieved from https://forward.com/culture/192266/send-iraqi-jewish-archive-back-where-it-belongs/
- Samuel, Sigal." It's Disturbingly Easy to Buy Iraq's Archeological Treasures." The Atlantic, March 19, 2018. https://www.theatlantic.com/international/archive/2018/03/iraq-war-archeology-invasion/555200
- Schlaepfer, A. (2011). Between Cultural and National Nahda: Jewish Intellectuals in Baghdad and the Nation-Building Process in Iraq (1921-1932). Journal of Levantine Studies, 1(2), 59-57.
- Shiblak, Abbas. The Lure of Zion: The Case of Iraqi Jews. London. Al Saqi Publishing. 1986.
- Simon, Reeva Spector" Heskel, Sassoon (Sasson hesqail)",in: Encyclopedia of Jews in the Islamic World, Executive Editor Norman A. Stillman. http://dx.doi.org/10.1163/1878_9781_ejiw_SIM_0019380
- Tenorio, Rich.. "Who should keep Iraqi Jewry's archives, saved from Saddam, now on tour in the US?".the Times of Israel, 2016.January,6.Retrieved from https://www.timesofisrael.com/who-should-keep-iraqi-jewrys-archives-saved-from-saddam-now-on-tour-in-us/
- The Guardian "Iraq War was Illegal and Breached UN Charter, says Annan.". Thu 16 Sep2004.Retrieved from https://www.theguardian.com/world/2004/sep/16/iraq.iraq
- Tugend, Tom. Custody battle over rare Iraqi-Jewish historical documents. Jewish Journal. September 2, 2015. https://jewishjournal.com/culture/177265/
 - UNESCO. Second Protocol to the Hague Convention of 1954 for the Protection of Cultural Property in the Event of Armed Conflict 1999. Retrieved from

 $\label{lem:http://portal.unesco.org/en/ev.php-url_iD=15207&url_do=Do_TOPIC&url_section=201.htm$

Unrepresented Nations and Peoples Organization." IRAQ: The Situation of Ethnic and Religious Minorities." 20 June 2013. https://www.europarl.europa.eu/meetdocs/2009_2014/documents/d-iq/dv/05unpodiqbriefingnote_/05unpodiqbriefingnote_en.pdf